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ATTENDANCE:

OTHERS IN ATTENDANCE:

ABSENT:

BOROUGH OF ST. LAWRENCE
REORGANIZATION MEETING MINUTES

TUESDAY, JANUARY 2, 2018

Mr. RobertJ. May, Councilman
Rev. D. Michael Bennethum, Councilman
Mr.  Rick Davidson, Councilman
Mr.  David W. Eggert, Councilman
Mr.  Michael Fritz, Councilman
Mr. Steve Geibel, Councilman
Mr. Warren Lubenow, Councilman

Mr. Gregory Zawilla, Resident
Ms. Pamela Stevens, Borough Engineer, SDE
Ms. AIIison Leinbach, Borough Manager
Mrs. Susan Eggert, Borough Secretary

Ms. Joan London, Borough Solicitor, Kozloff Stoudt

CALL T0 ORDER:  The meeting of the St. Lawrence Borough Council was called to order by Mr. Robert J.
May, Councilman, at 7:31 PM.  Mr. May presided over the reorganization meeting as the past Council
President.

WELCOMING OF RE-ELECTED COUNCILMAN:    Mr. May welcomed back the re-elected Councilmen, Mr.
David Eggert, Rev. D. Michael Bennethum, Mr. Michael Fritz, and Mr. Warren Lubenow.

VACANCY OF MAYOR SEAT:  Mr. May indicated that Council needs to declare the seat of Borough
Mayor vacant, since Mr. Michael Fritz decided to take the seat on Council and not the seat as Mayor.
MOTION: Mr. David Eggert made the motion to declare the seat of Borough Mayor vacant; seconded by
Mr. Michael Fritz; all were in favor and the motion carried.

NOMINATIONS FOR COUNCIL PRESIDENT:  At this time, Mr. May indicated that Council needed to elect
a Council President and he opened up the nominations.  MOTION: Mr. Eggert nominated Mr. Robert
May for Council President; seconded by Mr. Fritz; all were in favor and the motion carried.    Mr. May will
be the Council President for the next two years.

NOMINATIONS FOR COUNCIL VICE PRESIDENT:   Mr. May asked for nominations for Council Vice
President. MOTION: Rev. Bennethum nominated Mr. David Eggert for Council Vice President; seconded
by Mr. Michael Fritz; all were in favor and the motion carried.

APPOINTMENTS FOR 2018:   Mr. May read the list of appointments for 2018.  There is an attached list of
all of the appointments for the official minutes.  The appointments will be done by Resolution.  This will
be Resolution 795-2018.  MOTION: Mr. Warren Lubenow made the motion to adopt Resolution 795-
2018 setting all of the one year appointments; seconded by Rev. Bennethum; all were in favor and the
motion carried.
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SETTING THE TIME OF MEETINGS:   This was done in December and was advertised in the Reading Eagle
on December 20, 2017.  MOTION: Mr. Eggert made the motion setting the time for monthly meetings
on the second Thursday of each month at 7:30 PM; seconded by Mr. Lubenow; all were in favor and the
motion carried.

ORDER OF BUSINESS:    Mr. May indicated that he will keep the order of business as previously done.

ADJOURNMENT:  MOTION: Rev. Bennethum made the motion to adj.ourn; secon`ded by Mr. Lubenow;
all were in favor and the motion carried.   The reorganization of the St. Lawrence Borough Council
adj.ourned at 7:35 PM.                                                            -

submitted,grsin
usan D. Eggert

Borough Secretary
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ATTENDANCE:

OTHERS IN ATTENDANCE:

BOROUGH 0F ST. LAWRENCE
MEETING MINUTES

TUESDAY, JANUARY 2, 2018

Mr. Robert J. May, Council President
Mr. David W. Eggert, Council Vice President
Rev. D. Michael Bennethum, Councilman
Mr. Rick Davidson, Councilman
Mr. Michael Fritz, Councilman
Mr. Steve Geibel, Councilman
Mr. Warren Lubenow, Councilman

Ms. Pamela Stevens, Borough Engineer, SDE
Ms. AIIison Leinbach, Borough Manager
Mrs. Susan Eggert, Borough Secretary
Mr. Gregory Zawilla, Borough Mayor

CALL TO ORDER:  The regular meeting of the St. Lawrence Borough Council started immediately
following the reorganization meeting.

APPOINTMENT OF THE BOROUGH MAYOR:  At this time, Mr. May indicated that Council needed to
appoint a Mayor.  Mr. Gregory Zawilla filled the vacancy left by Mr. Fritz for the last half of the year
2017.  Mr. May indicated that he would like to reappoint Mr. Zawilla to serve a two year term as
Borough Mayor at which time Mr. Zawilla would need to run at the next municipal election cycle.  This
would be done by Resolution 796-2018.   MOTION: Mr. David Eggert made the motion to adopt
Resolution 796-2018 appointing Mr. Gregory Zawilla to a two year term as Borough Mayor; seconded by
Mr. Michael Fritz; all were in favor and the motion carried.

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES:  The minutes of the December 14, 2017, meeting were presented to
Council prior to the meeting for review.  There were no questions, corrections or clarifications to the
minutes.  MOTION: Mr. Eggert made the motion to approve the minutes as presented; seconded by Mr.
Warren Lubenow; all were in favor and the motion carried.

TREASURER'S REPORT:  The treasurer's report was presented to Council prior to the meeting for review.
There were no questions, corrections or clarifications to the report.  The fund totals are noted on the
treasurer's report and the sewer loan balances are on the bottom of the report for review.   MOTION:
Mr. Eggert made the motion to approve the treasurer's report as presented; seconded by Mr. Rick
Davidson; all were in favor and the motion carried.

GENERAL: $175,244.76    RESERVES: $74,051.30   SEWER: $236,141.41    LIQUID FUELS: $225,141.25    FIRE TAX: $830.12

APPROVAL AND PAYMENT OF THE BILLS:  All bills requiring payment and ratification from December 15
through December 31, 2017 for both general and sewer funds were presented to Council for review.
Bills requiring payment and ratification from the general fund for the first two days of January were
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presented as well for review.  Bills requiring payment and ratification from the general fund for
December 15-December 31, 2017 totaled $42,935.90.  Bills requiring payment and ratification from the
sewer fund totaled $7,694.24.   Bills requiring payment from the general fund forJanuary 1 -January 2,
2018 totaled $28,372.84.  MOTION: Mr. Davidson made the motion to approve all bills for payment and
ratification; seconded by Mr. Lubenow; all were in favor and the motion carried.

REPORT OF THE BOROUGH ENGINEER -  PAMELA STEVENS

TURl(EY HILL -  At last month's meeting Ms. Leinbach had received an inquiry from Turkey Hill who
wishes to increase the size of the canopy and add two gasoline pumps.   The initial canopy was a
deemed approval because the Zoning Hearing Board failed to meet.  By increasing the size of the canopy
and adding more pumps would make this even more non-conforming and would require a variance.

494 PARKVIEW ROAD -  The Borough received an incomplete plan from the owner of 494 Parkview
Road.  The owner dropped off plans with no applications with the intention of bringing complete
applications back within a few days.  Nothing has been received.  Ms. Stevens briefly looked at the plans
which are actually for building permits and not a variance.  Ms. Stevens recommended that the plans be
returned to the owner because of starting the clock on UCC building permit applications.

WOLFE DYE & BLEACH -  Apparently the Wolfe's are upset with the Borough about the memo that is
being used for inquiries.  Council authorized the creation of this memo back a few years ago because of
the time and money being spent to answer questions with regard to the property.    Mr. May indicated
that if the Wolfe's would like to come before Council to discuss they are more than welcome to do so.

HAFER HEIGHTS LOT 5 -  Lot 5 has now been developed and is occupied.  They received their building
U&O but received a temporary zoning U&O because of outstanding storm water inspections.  This has to
do with the water bars and will need to be investigated later in the spring with heavy rains to be sure
that they are working properly before the Borough will completely sign off on the plan however they are
living there and there are no problems at this time.

SURVEYING -  The surveying of the municipal lands for the easement is on the schedule and can be
done as soon as there is no snow on the ground.

PLANNING COMMISSION

The annual report for the Planning Commission was submitted to Council for review.  Mrs. Eggert
indicated that the Planning Commission only had one official meeting in 2017.   At this meeting the
Exeter Rentals Conditional Use Hearing application was the only topic of discussion.  There was also one
unofficial meeting in June where Exeter Supply came for an informal discussion with the Planning
Commission with a plan for expansion at their business located on Prospect Street.

SANITARY SEWER

Ms. Leinbach indicated that Mr. Rehab did do some televising of the sewer lines.  There was heavy root
cleaning done in the alley between St. Lawrence Avenue and Patton Street.  There was also one pipe
that was found broken and cracked on St. Lawrence Avenue at Chestnut Street.  This repair will be done
in the spring.

LIBRARY LIAISON

Mr. Lubenow indicated that at the library board meeting he brought up the issue that we had with
finding the information for the newsletter on their website.  He indicated that they are well aware of the
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issue with the website and will be providing us with information for our newsletter in the future until
the website issues are resolved.  Apparently the County did an overhaul of the website which has
created a problem.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

TAX CREDIT FOR EMERGENCY RESPONDERS -Mr. Geibel indicated that Exeter Township is not
completely done with their ordinance yet.  Ms. London is going to be doing a sample ordinance to
review.  Ms. Leinbach indicated that this most likely would not be able to take effect until 2019; Mr.
Geibel indicated that Ms. London said it might be able to take effect for 2018.

EXETER TOWNSHIP FIRE DEPARTMENT -  The Exeter Fire Department is currently redoing their by-laws
and would like a Borough representative to assist with that process.   They would also help with making
decisions related to the fire department officers.   Mr. May asked Mrs. Eggert to please put this on
February's agenda to have someone appointed.  If anyone knows of a Borough resident who would be
interested in serving to please let Mr. May know prior to the next meeting.

GENERAL COMMENTS TO COUNCIL

THANK YOU -Mrs. Eggert indicated that a thank you from Crime Alert Berks was received thanking
the Borough for its donation.

EXECUTIVE SESSION:   Mr. May asked for an executive session to discuss personnel.  MOTION: Mr.
Eggert made the motion to go into executive session; seconded by Mr. Davidson; all were in favor and
the motion carried.  Borough Council went into executive session at 8:04 PM.  Council came out of
executive session at 8:20 PM.

PERSONNELL:  The following action was made after Council came out of executive session.   Borough
employees, Mrs. Susan Eggert and Ms. Allison Leinbach will receive at 2.50/o increase.   Mr. Derrek Rhoads
will be given the title of Senior Road Master and will receive an increase to $18.50 per hour.  MOTION:
Mr. Lubenow made the motion for the wage increases as noted above; seconded by Mr. Davidson; Mr.
May, Mr. Lubenow, Mr. Davidson, Mr. Fritz, Rev. Bennethum and Mr. Geibel voting in favor; Mr. Eggert
abstaining on Mrs. Eggert's increase due to a personal relationship.    Ms. Leinbach asked for direction
with Mr. Rhoads salary in case of snow how he should be paid for extended daily hours if he does not
reach 40 hours in the week.     Council discussed and this will be done on a case by case basis.

ADJOURNMENT: MOTION: Rev. Bennethum made the motion to adj.ourn; seconded by Mr. Lubenow; all
were in favor and the motion carried.  The regular meeting of the St. Lawrence Borough Council
adj.ourned at 8:24 PM.

#submitted,faBertrcds
Borough Secretary
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BOROU`GH 0F ST. LAWRENCE
MEETING MINUTES

THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 8, 2018

ATTENDANCE:

OTHERS IN ATTENDANCE:

ABSENT:

Mr. RobertJ. May, Council President
Mr. David W. Eggert, Council Vice President
Rev. D. Michael Bennethum, Councilman
Mr. Steve Geibel, Councilman
Mr. Warren Lubenow, Councilman

Ms. Pamela Stevens, Borough Engineer, SDE
Ms. AIlison A. Leinbach, Borough Manager
Ms. Joan London, Borough Solicitor, Kozloff Stoudt
Mr. Gregory Zawilla, Borough Mayor
Mrs. Susan D. Eggert, Borough Secretary
Mr.  David Kostival, Reading Eagle

Mr.  Rick Davidson, Councilman
Mr.  Michael Fritz, Councilman

CALL TO ORDER:  The meeting of the St. Lawrence Borough Council was called to order by Council
President, Mr. Robert J. May, at 7:35 PM.

APPROVAL 0F THE MINUTES:   The minutes from the reorganization meeting and the regular business
meeting on Tuesday, January 2, 2018, were presented to Council for their review.   There were no

questions, corrections, or clarifications to the minutes.  MOTION: Mr. Warren Lubenow made the
motion to approve both sets of minutes as presented; seconded by Mr. David Eggert; all were in favor
and the motion carried.

TREASURER'S REPORT:   The treasurer's report was distributed to the members of Council prior to the
meeting for review.  There were no questions, corrections or clarifications to the report.  Mr. May read
the account balances and noted the sewer loan balances as well.  MOTION: Mr. Eggert made the motion
to approve the treasurer's report as presented and file it for audit; seconded by Mr. Lubenow; all were
in favor and the motion carried.
GENERAL: $132,401.88   RESERVES: $74,063.88   SEWER: $228,875.09    LIQUID FUELS: $225,142.72   FIRE TAX: $1,441.58   FIRE LOSS: $10.00

APPROVAL AND PAYMENT OF THE BILLS:   All bills requiring payment and ratification were presented to
Council for review.   There were no questions, corrections or clarifications.    Bills requiring payment and
ratification from the general fund totaled $79,653.15.   Bills requiring payment and ratification from the
sewer fund totaled $40,818.27.  Bills requiring payment from the fire tax fund totaled $67.50.
MOTION: Mr. Eggert made the motion to approve payment and ratification of all bills presented;
seconded by Rev. Bennethum; all were in favor and the motion carried.
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REPORT 0F THE BOROUGH ENGINEER -PAMELA STEVENS, SDE
TURKEY HILL -  Ms. Stevens and Ms. Leinbach indicated that there has been no communication or

response from Kroger (Turkey Hill) to the letter that was sent informing them that they needed zoning
approval before any building permits could be obtained.   Mr. May indicated that he believes that Kroger
has sold all of the Turkey Hills so that it is possible that the information may come shortly or from a new
owner depending on the agreement of sale.

494 PARKVIEW ROAD -  There has been no movement on the proj.ect at 494 Parkview Road.
SIDEWALK/CURB MAP -  Attached to the report is the plan specifying the details for placement of

sidewalk and curbing.   This is a very old plan and Ms. Stevens will review in detail.  This was forwarded
to the engineers who are working on plans for Exeter Supply.

PENN DOT -  Penn DOT was witnessed by the Borough shoving road debris down into the storm drains.
A letter was sent to them but no response was received to date.

MS 4 STORM WATER PERMIT -  The Borough was notified that they have been granted the waiver that
was requested for the next 5 years.  At that time the Borough needs to reapply for the waiver and or
permit.  The Borough will continue to do storm water management.

MUNICIPAL LANDS -  Ms. Stevens indicated that her firm has begun doing the prep work for the
surveying and will be ready to move forward as soon as the weather allows them to do the work.

MACI WAY LIQUID FUELS -  Apparently Maci Way is still not included in the Borough's liquid fuels.   Ms.
Stevens will review and assist Ms. Leinbach on doing the proper paperwork to submit to PennDOT.

GOODWILL INDUSTRIES -  Goodwill has issued a plan with regard to sewer and they are planning to
install an alarm to warn them of any potential sewer overflows.

ARROR ENGINEERING -  The Borough received a letter from Arro Engineering requesting a
recommendation letter for Mt. Penn Water to apply for a Pennsylvania Small Water and Sewer Grant
Application.  Ms. Stevens and Ms. London will assist the Borough with proper wording for the
recommendation letter.

REPORT OF THE CODE ENFORCEMENT OFFICER -  ALLISON LEINBACH

Ms. Leinbach indicated that she spoke with Mr. Newman and will keep track of progress on his property
maintenance issues.

REPORT OF THE BOROUGH SOLICITOR -  JOAN LONDON
Ms. London has requested and executive session at the end of the meeting to discuss potential
litigation.

BUDGET & FINANCE -  ALLISON  LEINBACH

RESOLUTION 797-2018 -Resolution 797-2018 would adopt a new fee schedule for the calendar year
2018.   The fee schedule reflects some changes to the administrative fees, truck with a man fee and was
attached for Council's review.  MOTION: Mr. Eggert made the motion to adopt Resolution 797-2018
which is a fee schedule for 2018; seconded by Rev. Bennethum; all were in the favor and the motion
carried.
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BERKS COUNTY TAX CLAIM -  Mrs. Eggert indicated that she needed authorization to turn $2,236.80
over to Berks County Tax Claim for collection of unpaid real estate tax.  MOTION: Mr. Eggert made the
motion authorizing that $2,236.80 be turned over to Berks County Tax Claim for collection of unpaid real
estate tax; seconded by Mr. Lubenow; all were in favor and the motion carried.   Mrs. Eggert also asked
for authorization to turn $238.59 of unpaid fire tax over to the Borough of St. Lawrence for collection.
MOTION: Mr. Eggert made the motion authorizing that $238.59 be turned over to the Borough for
collection; seconded by Rev. Bennethum; all were in favor and the motion carried.

RESOLUTION 798-2018 -  Resolution 798-2018 authorizes the setup of a fire loss escrow account.  This
needs to be done because there was a fire in the Borough and a portion of the claim is kept in escrow
and turned over to the homeowner after all of the inspections are done.   MOTION: Mr. Lubenow made
the motion to adopt Resolution 798-2018 to setup a fire loss escrow account; seconded by Rev.
Bennethum; all were in favor and the motion carried.

STREETS & LIGHTS

INDUSTRIAL GROUNDS MAINTENANCE -  Mrs. Eggert presented a quote from Industrial Grounds
Maintenance for the annual street sweeping.  The cost is $200 more than last year at $2250.  There is an
additional cost of $400 for St. Lawrence Avenue.  There is also a fee for a skid loader; Mr. Rhoads is in
communication with them to determine whether or not they can dump right into our truck.  This is
setup for Thursday, April 19th & Friday, April 20th.    MOTION: Mr. Eggert made the motion to accept
Industrial Grounds Maintenance quote for our annual street sweeping; seconded by Rev. Bennethum; all
were in favor and the motion carried.

EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT COORDINATOR -  Mr. Eggert took the online training classes and attended
the January meeting.

MUNICIPAL LANDS -  Mr. Lubenow told Council that he attended the Borough's Association meeting and
the subject was spotted lanternfly.  Mr. May indicated that he saw in the newspaper where the state
will be offering grant money and suggested that maybe Mr. Rhoads can look into what we need to do to
get a grant.  Also Mr. Lubenow indicated that at the meeting they discussed being able to use property
maintenance to go after people with ailanthus trees.  Ms. London indicated that she will do some
research to be sure that you can go after residents with ailanthus as a property maintenance issue.

NEWSLETTERS -   The next newsletter will go out the first week of March and will include the egg hunt
and spring time information.

STORMWATER
MS 4 STEERING COMMITTEE -Even though we received a waiver Mr. May thought that the Borough

should still I.oin.    Mr. May felt that perhaps by staying in that it could help to push the County to take
over so that there is one permit for the entire county.   There was discussion and it was decided that the
Borough would not j.oin the MS 4 Steering Committee this year.

u

ST.  LAWRENCE  BOROUGH COUNCIL

2/18 8



UNFINISHED BUSINESS

TAX RELIEF FOR VOLUNTEER FIRE FIGHTERS -  There was no new information but Mr. Geibel indicated
that he is still very much interested in moving forward with offering this relief to volunteer fire fighters.
Ms. London indicated that other municipalities have done this and she will create an ordinance for
Council to review at the March meeting.

EXETER FIRE COMPANY BY-IAWS -Mr. Geibel indicated that Mr. Fritz said that he was interested in
this appointment.    Mr. May indicated that since Mr. Fritz was absent this evening he would like to table
this appointment until he is present so that we can confirm that he would like to take the position.

NEW BUSINESS

RESOLUTION 799-2018  -  Resolution 799-2018 is a Resolution for municipal records destruction.   The
list of records to be destroyed was sent to Council prior to the meeting for review.  There were no
questions about the list that was provided for review.   MOTION: Mr. Eggert made the motion to adopt
Resolution 799-2018 for municipal records destruction; seconded by Rev. Bennethum; all were in favor
and the motion carried.

EXECUTIVE SESSION:  MOTION: Mr. Eggert made the motion to go into executive session to discuss

potential ligation; seconded by Rev. Bennethum; all were in favor and the motion carried.   The Council
went into executive session at 8:13 PM.  Council came out of executive session at 8:33 PM.

ADJOURNMENT:  MOTION: Mr. Lubenow made the motion to adj.ourn; seconded by Rev. Bennethum;
all were in favor and the motion carried.   The meeting of the St. Lawrence Borough Council adj.ourned
at 8:34 PM.

Re pectively submitted,

usan D. Eggert
8,fa-

Borough Secretary
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